GIES HONOURS PAPERS

Volume 2 | Academic year 2022-2023

NAVIGATING GENDER NORMS AS A WOMAN IN EASTERN EUROPEAN POLITICS

Sarah Vanassche

A Discourse Analysis about Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya and Ana Brnabić

Master International Politics – Ghent University^a Dissertation promotor: dr. Petra Debusscher

Gender and politics have always had a complex relationship. Currently, the world is experiencing two simultaneous yet contradictory evolutions concerning gender equality. On the one hand, there is the rise of the anti-gender movement which is calling for a return to traditional gender norms.¹ This is said to be a reaction to the increasing amount of people who have grown disillusioned with the promises of neoliberalism whom several political parties - particularly right-wing populist ones – have managed to mobilize.² They accomplished this, amongst others, by discussing these issues in a very emotional and moralizing way; by suggesting a return to an idealized past including amongst others traditional gender roles - they offer a simple solution to the current crisis.³ At first sight, this may seem disconnected from contemporary gender discourse but they are actually inherently connected since this idealization of the past includes an emphasis on traditional gender norms, the nuclear family and a heteronormative society.⁴ In this rhetoric, feminism and minority rights have become symbolic of the alleged corruption and demise of modern, western society which, hence, needs to be counter-acted.⁵

However, while this increasingly powerful antigender movement is gaining ground, women, and LGBTQ+ people are still becoming increasingly more prominent in politics. A woman holding a (visible) position of power is still very rare, but it already happens much more often than it did before.⁶ However, this apparent progress also needs to be nuanced because this increased visibility does nothing to change the structural inequalities that are harming marginalized groups:⁷ individuals may be breaking through the glass ceiling at an increasing rate, but this development does not mean that the ceiling is any closer to cracking.⁸

There are, in other words, two increasingly influential movements which are pulling in opposite directions. This paper investigates the impact of these movements and their simultaneous existence, particularly in Eastern Europe, by doing two

^a In the GIES Honours Papers, students who wrote an exceptional master's dissertation under the supervision of a member of the GIES get the opportunity to present their main argument or findings in a concise paper.

case studies of high-profile female politicians: the Belarusian representative Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya and the Serbian Prime Minister Ana Brnabić. It is, however, important to note that even though this paper focuses on Eastern Europe, this is happening all over Europe and the world.⁹

Concretely, the research project will try to answer the question: how did gender affect the rise and functioning of Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya and Ana Brnabić as prominent politicians in their respective countries? This question is broken down as follows:

- ⊗ How did the circumstances in which these women appeared in politics affect their rise?
- ⊗ In which ways were both these circumstances and this rise gendered?
- In what ways does gender limit the political functioning of these women?
- Solution Solution
- \otimes How do they deal with these circumstances?

To answer these questions, I will perform a qualitative discourse analysis that studies the different narratives which have been constructed around both women in both academic literature and the popular press.

The paper itself will be structured as follows. Firstly, I will briefly introduce the environment in which both women operate, starting with the general relation concerning gender relations and expectations, as applied to women in politics. Subsequently, I will zoom in on the situation Belarus and Serbia. This will be followed up by the methodology in which I discuss how I have gathered and analysed my sources. Finally, there are the two case studies themselves, starting with the Belarusian one, that present the most significant theories, strategies and patterns that emerged out of the discourse analysis.¹⁰

Gender and Politics

Firstly, it is important to define gender because this concept is not as straightforward as it seems. For many people, particularly the anti-gender movement, gender is defined in a very binary way based on biological sex.¹¹ However, this is an oversimplification because both biological sex and gender exist on a spectrum.¹² They also do not have to correspond with each other. From a poststructuralist perspective, gender is a social construction based on certain acts and cultural signifiers.¹³ Here, gender norms are being created and recreated based on how people (are told to) behave according to their gender in a process that Judith Butler called "gender performativity".14 This is the perspective that I will take here as well. The focus of this paper is on two cisgender women, and investigates the narratives constructed around them which are framed in the traditional male-female binary, which disregards nonbinary and transgender people. Consequently, my discussion of these sources will replicate this framing.

Furthermore, the paper, especially the case study concerning Ana Brnabić, will also discuss issues regarding gender and sexuality relatively interchangeably. Both issues are of course very different but they are also deeply intertwined, particularly in the context of this paper. The anti-gender movement does not only push back against the advance of women's rights but also against the increased visibility of LGBTQ+ people. This correlation makes it difficult to discuss the struggles of one group without referencing the other. After all, both kinds of discrimination originate from the same "crime" of transgressing gender stereotypes or a refusal to conform to them.

Gender stereotypes are the structures through which traditional gender norms – and the accompanying power inequalities – are being enforced.¹⁵ They do this by prescribing how a woman should (not) behave. Gender is considered a binary in which women are the opposite of men. A woman is supposed to display femininecoded, communal traits – such as compassion, sociability and protectiveness – rather than masculine-coded, agentic ones – which include confidence, competitiveness, and assertiveness.¹⁶ These communal and agentic traits are also framed as mutually exclusive.¹⁷ This entails that if a woman shows herself to be a successful leader – which is masculine-coded – she perceived as "unfeminine" and gets punished for this transgression.¹⁸

Consequently, female leaders are stuck in what is commonly called a "double bind"; they cannot be perceived as either too masculine and agentic which would trigger backlash - nor can they come across as too feminine and communal, because that would make them appear incompetent and unfit.¹⁹ This prescription of communality, therefore, makes women inherently unsuitable for positions of power because they are not supposed to have what it takes.²⁰ When women do exhibit the necessary traits, they are met with backlash and moral outrage because they go against the societal prescription that women are nice and passive.²¹ All of this is being legitimized by the argument that these prescriptions are not culturally constructed but rather "natural" and "biological" facts, which makes it difficult to oppose and deconstruct them.²²

There are, however, also ways to counteract or circumvent this kind of sexist hostility. Firstly, in some cases it is possible to frame communal traits as an advantage. A good example of this is the Covid-19 pandemic in which female leaders such as Jacinda Ardern - were, statistically speaking, more successful at dealing with the health crisis than the "strongman leaders" - such as Donald Trump - that usually dominate politics.²³ Secondly, many female politicians combine their communal and agentic traits, which disproves the idea that they are mutually exclusive.²⁴ This is the most commonly used strategy because it is generally perceived to make them appear "more effective, more likeable, and more trustworthy".²⁵ However, this approach only works when people believe these communal traits are an accurate reflection of the politician's actual character and not merely a strategic performance.²⁶ Both case studies will exemplify and illustrate these strategies.

The discussion surrounding gender equality and LGBTQ+ rights has become an increasingly polarized and geopolitical issue, amongst others because it has become closely associated with the rejection or acceptance of 'Europeanisation'.²⁷ All over (Eastern) Europe, these values of inclusivity are regularly framed as a sign of the "moral decay" of the West.²⁸ This is especially apparent in Serbia and Russia whose respective orthodox churches are a powerful voice in this discourse; they position themselves as a possible saviour of the West because they have successfully resisted "the corruption resulting from sexual revolution".²⁹ In this ultraconservative rhetoric, gender equality is framed as symbolic for "the decline of Christian civilization" because to them, Christianity is Europe's normative foundation.³⁰

However, here too there is a powerful countermovement, in which the European Union plays an important role. In the twenty-first century, the EU has increasingly incorporated values of democracy, liberalism and inclusivity into its external policies and membership criteria, paying special attention to gender equality and the rights of minorities.³¹ On the one hand, ultraconservatives have used this as fuel for their rhetoric by creating a discursive link between EU conditionality and colonialism³² that frames it as a "threat to national, cultural, and religious identity".³³ On the other hand, this conditionality is still a successful and vital part of the EU's engagement with partner countries. Several scholars have noted that most policy changes in (Central) Eastern Europe and the Balkans have been motivated by the promise of EU membership and its accompanying requirements.³⁴

In Serbia, the promise of EU membership has, for instance, encouraged the government to introduce several policies to improve the rights of women and queer people.³⁵ Many of these policies remain very surface-level or performative in that they manage to look very good without actually changing much.³⁶ On top of that, the implementation of these policies remains lacklustre.³⁷

This strategy of performative inclusivity is also referred to as 'genderwashing', or in case of the LGBTQ+ community, 'pinkwashing'. The concept of genderwashing is defined as follows: ""[by] taking credit for advances in gender equality, autocratic governments put the spotlight on an area that is widely seen as linked with democracy, while drawing the focus away from persistent authoritarian practices".³⁸ In other words, these pretty policies act as a distraction from what is actually going on inside the country.³⁹ Both Serbia and Belarus can be accused of at least one of these strategies.

On paper, Belarus is an electoral democracy but in practice the country has not had any real elections since 1994.⁴⁰ The country also has a parliament in which women occupy approximately one third of the seats.⁴¹ However, this parliament barely has any influence because essentially all of the political power remains in the hands of the political elite.⁴² Similarly, the country scores high in the Gender Inequality Index and the Global Gender Gap Index,⁴³ implying that they have a high degree of gender equality. In practice, however, these numbers hide a very patriarchal society with, amongst others, a big pay gap and legislation that bans women from 180 professions because these could harm their reproductive health.44

In Serbia, the picture is better but still not as good as it is commonly presented as. Here as well, there is a lot of (gendered) discrimination, even though gender equality is guaranteed by the constitution.⁴⁵ For instance, only one in four of Serbian women own any real estate.⁴⁶ Regarding their political representation, there have been several measures, including quota, which have increased female political participation to one third.⁴⁷ However, at the executive level, this is only one in five.⁴⁸

On top of that, in both Serbia and Belarus, the women who do obtain positions of power, are almost exclusively loyalists who have explicitly stated that they do not want to be associated with – let alone participate in – feminism.⁴⁹ This dynamic exemplifies the earlier statement that an increased presence of marginalized people in the government does not automatically entail increased political power or representation for these groups.

Methodology

This paper focuses on the narratives that have been created around both Tsikhanouskaya and Brnabić as they have been presented in the popular media and, subsequently, discussed in the academic literature. I focus on the media because it plays a critical role in the conversation of gender and politics. After all, most of the contact between politicians and the general public happens through their media depictions, which the people subsequently use to construct their image of that politician.⁵⁰ This media depiction also regularly reproduces and reinforces gender stereotypes, thus contributing to the disadvantaging of women in positions of power.⁵¹

In this paper, I will investigate how this dynamic has affected the politics of two female politicians in conservative Eastern Europe, Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya and Ana Brnabić, particularly in the context of their appointment. I do this by performing a qualitative discourse analysis of the way in which both the media and academics have framed the appointment and political rise of these two women. The use of discourse analysis allows me to look at how the different narratives are being constructed and identify certain patterns and common themes.⁵²

For each case study, I have tried to gather a diverse array of sources to analyse. My data set consists of a combination of books, academic papers, and newspaper articles that are written by both Eastern European and Western authors. However, I was limited in this search by the fact that I speak neither Serbian, Belarusian nor Russian. Consequently, most of these sources were written in English and published by western-based journals and newspapers. I ended up analysing 38 sources for Tsikhanouskaya and 27 sources about Brnabić. In this analysis, I asked the following three questions:

- What did the author observe that they relate to the gender of Tsikhanouskaya/Brnabić?
- ⊗ Do they interpret this observation? How?
- How do their interpretations relate to those
 of other authors?

Based on this information I reconstructed the popular narratives surrounding both women in a

way that exposed the reasonings and dynamics behind them. This way, I contributed to two conversations. Firstly, this study illustrates the obstacles for women in (Eastern European) politics and how to deal with them. Secondly, it shows how authoritarian regimes instrumentalize gender in their own favour but also how these strategies can be used against them.

Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya, the Mother of the Belarusian People

In 2020, Belarus' president Lukashenka made two critical mistakes that ended up triggering an unprecedented popular uprising and political awakening in the country.⁵³ Firstly, he failed to adequately respond to the Covid-19 pandemic. He, for instance, infamously recommended vodka and driving tractors as remedies to the health crisis.⁵⁴ Consequently, many people took matters into their own hands and started organising themselves.⁵⁵ Volunteers produced and collected masks, as well as a lot of other necessary equipment, money and food for both patients and caregivers.⁵⁶ The networks that emerged here, would form the backbone of the protests a few months later.⁵⁷

Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya and her team also capitalized on this resentment to mobilize the people and unite them behind their cause.⁵⁸ In this unification of the opposition, Tsikhanouskaya was also aided by Lukashenka himself, albeit accidentally. One of the ways in which the president had managed to hold onto power for so long was by eliminating opponents before the elections, leading people to believe that there is no real alternative.⁵⁹ In 2020, there were "three candidates of hope", two of which he imprisoned, Viktar Babaryka and Siarhei Tsikhanouski while the third, Valery Tsapkala, fled to Russia.⁶⁰ However, when Tsikhanouski's wife Sviatlana decided to run for president in his stead, she was allowed to do so.⁶¹ It is by now commonly accepted that Lukashenka allowed this because he did not feel threatened by a woman.⁶² As presidential candidate, she immediately joined forces with two women from the other candidates' teams, Tsapkala's wife Veranika and Barbaryka's campaign coordinator Marya Kalesnikava, thus physically uniting the opposition behind her. $^{\rm 63}$

Tsikhanouskaya's success is said to rest on three pillars: a minimalist agenda, a hyperfeminine gender performance and the weaponization of prejudices. Her political agenda only consisted of three points: the release of all political prisoners, her promise to organize democratic elections and a return to the original constitution of 1994.⁶⁴ This agenda immediately positions her as a transitional candidate who does not want to become president herself but wanted to enable the Belarusian people to choose their future in a democratic election.⁶⁵ This entails that the people who voted for her did not actually vote for her specifically but rather for the promise of democracy and, perhaps even more importantly, against Lukashenka.⁶⁶

The people were already frustrated with the president's many blunders – including the mishandling of the pandemic and the violent crackdown on the post-election protests – which had broken the social contract between him and the people beyond repair.⁶⁷ Tsikhanouskaya managed to channel these grievances and inspire the people to finally do something about the situation. The fact that she kept her own political ideas out of this campaign and presented herself as an interim president was crucial to her success because it kept the people united behind her. Veranika Tsapkala has even stated that this absence of personal opinion was the reason she originally joined forces with Tsikhanouskaya.⁶⁸

This limited agenda also helped her appear less threatening, which is another crucial factor in her breakthrough. This allowed her to circumvent a lot of the sexist attitudes held by her audience. Firstly, she has always framed her candidacy as "accidental" and emphasized her lack of personal ambitions.⁶⁹ She achieved this by, for instance, repeatedly stressing that she had been put in this position by external circumstances, specifically by the president's imprisonment of her husband.⁷⁰ This way, she drew attention away from her own agentic actions – participating in the presidential race and leading the protest movement – which could have triggered sexist backlash. ⁷¹ She did this by wrapping her behaviour in feminine traits such as devotion to her husband and worry for her children's future.⁷² For instance, during her two televised speeches, she "made a highly personal appeal, [emphasising] her own experience with repression, the arrest of her husband, and threats to her children".⁷³

By playing the loving wife and devoted mother first and foremost, Tsikhanouskaya was able to depoliticize her candidacy and overall public image. This allowed her to navigate the double bind by conforming to traditional gender expectations despite being a presidential candidate. This strategy is not unique to Tsikhanouskaya but actually part of a wider pattern in which female leaders are presented as "accidental" and "surrogates": they enter politics in service of the agendas of other people which "seemingly lessens the potential threat that women pose to the established gendered order".⁷⁴ The same framing was, for instance, used for Angela Merkel and Margaret Thatcher.⁷⁵

Afterwards, this framing was criticized for the way in which it reproduces patriarchal values but at the same time, many consider it to be the reason for her success. By framing her candidacy as "accidental," Tsikhanouskaya also framed it as a sacrifice to display her love for her husband and in service of the same kind of heteropatriarchal values represented by Lukashenka.⁷⁶ Similarly, Siegień and Siegień have connected her gender performance to the strong legacy of the Second World War in Belarus, particularly the myth of the "women, forced to bear the burden of the struggle to survive".⁷⁷ They state that female heroism in this context "is that of the victim" and recognize this dynamic in Tsikhanouskaya's performance.⁷⁸ The part of her gender performance that receives the most criticism is the emphasis she puts on her identity as a wife and mother. In her rhetoric, she reinforced the "natural" nuclear family with a dominant father and his devoted, subordinated wife and projected this "onto the model of the state as a large family".79 In this, Tsikhanouskaya's example illustrates how women in positions of power continue to be limited by the dominance of gender norms in their societies.

Furthermore, this strategy can also be interpreted as a weaponization of these patriarchal prejudices against the regime that exposes and subverts them.⁸⁰ In this reading, Tsikhanouskaya and the people who followed her example do exhibit a lot of agency in the way they use stereotypes to their advantage, even if they do so by reproducing sexist attitudes. Tsikhanouskaya's selfpresentation as "a surrogate for her husband and her shy and non-threatening style" are probably what allowed her to gain such "mass appeal even among more traditional voters".⁸¹ Some have, therefore, interpreted her gender performance as a way to weaponize the prejudices of her society in her favour. The above discussion of how she hid her agency behind female stereotypes is another good example of this reading.

Tsikhanouskaya's gender performance may have relied on traditional feminine stereotypes, but, through her actions, she also displayed an unexpected strength and resilience. Lukashenka tried repeatedly to bully her into submission, first by throwing gendered attacks at her but later also by threatening her safety and that of her family.⁸² She responded by sending her children to neighbouring Lithuania and later followed them into exile. She did this after he had threatened to imprison her alongside her husband and, therefore, leave their children parentless.⁸³ However, once she was safely in Lithuania and outside of the regime's reach, Tsikhanouskaya picked up her activism and started acting as the legitimate representative of the Belarusian people and was accepted as such by the international community.⁸⁴

In sum, Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya did three important things during her campaign: she used a minimalist agenda with three, very general points that everyone could agree on and which depoliticized her campaign. She also had a hyperfeminine gender performance that allowed her to appeal to even the most conservative members of her audience. Finally, she managed to weaponize the regime's sexist attitudes against it. The campaign as a whole heavily relied on the reproduction of patriarchal sentiments. For this, Tsikhanouskaya was criticized, particularly by liberal-feminists⁸⁵, but simultaneously she probably would not have succeeded without it. Especially because, the way in which she approached this was actually very agentic.

Ana Brnabić, Sign of Progress or Conservative Puppet?

As opposed to Tsikhanouskaya, the Serbian prime minister Ana Brnabić has much less control over her narrative, as will be illustrated below. This has affected the way in which she navigates her political career. Unlike the previous case study, this section will mostly discuss the conversation surrounding gender equality from the perspective of the LGBTQ+ community because this is what most of my sources focused on. As was discussed in the introduction, this does, however, not affect the relevance of the discussion because discourses about gender equality and queer rights are so intertwined.

It is difficult to overestimate the historical and symbolical significance of Ana Brnabić's appointment as Serbia's prime minister in 2017 but there are also many reasons to be sceptical. She is the first woman and the first queer person to hold such a prestigious office in Serbia and only the fifth openly gay prime minister in the world. In 2019, Brnabić also became the first high-ranking politician whose same-sex partner gave birth while in office in the world. Nevertheless, it is important to question how genuine all of this is. Koen Slootmaeckers warns for falling into the trap of interpreting every small step Serbia takes towards improving minority rights as a sign of progress.⁸⁶ He and several others argue that Brnabić's appointment should be read as part of president Vučić's strategy to present Serbia as more adherent to the values of the European Union - in this case regarding inclusivity - than it actually is.⁸⁷ After all, her appointment makes the country appear more LGBTQ+ friendly to an international audience - particularly the EU - without actually having to engage with LGBTQ+ issues themselves.⁸⁸ This simultaneously improves Serbia's public image (in the eyes of the West) and helps to divert attention from the country's increasing authoritarian tendencies and human rights abuses.⁸⁹ This is why Ana Brnabić has often been discussed in the context of genderwashing and pinkwashing.⁹⁰

The speech in which Vučić announced that Brnabić would be his successor as prime minister acts as a good illustration of this theory. In this speech, he used very gendered language which simultaneously highlights and downplays the importance of Brnabić's gender and sexuality. He starts his announcement by mentioning her gender and, subsequently, her sexuality.⁹¹ Only then, he mentions her name and immediately repeats that she is lesbian, this time accompanied by a reference to her "pride" in that she does not hide her sexuality.⁹² This statement hides another crucial point, which will be discussed below. By emphasizing this aspect of identity in this way, Vučić shows, – according to Aničić - that this is her most important quality for him.⁹³

However, later in the speech, he verbally contradicts this implication by denying the significance of her sexuality and claiming he chose her because of her qualifications, dedication and nonpartisanship.⁹⁴ It is also important to note that by emphasizing all of the things that set her apart, Vučić others Brnabić in a very direct manner.⁹⁵ After having repeatedly emphasized her sexuality, the president feminizes his successor by highlighting that she is also "kind and sweet".⁹⁶ It is also important to note that she is no longer nonpartisan because in 2019, Brnabić officially joined the Serbian Progressive Party (SNS), the party of President Vučić.⁹⁷

On the surface, this seems similar to Tsikhanouskaya's strategy which was also based on the emphasis of her femininity. However, there is one crucial difference and that is the framing subject. Here, it is not Brnabić who is positioning herself as the best candidate for the job, but Vučić, who is for all intends and purposes her boss. He is the one holding all of the power while Brnabić does not appear to have much agency in this relationship, as is exemplified very well by his references to her sexuality.⁹⁸ Even though the president praises her openness concerning her sexuality, this was actually the first time that it was mentioned in a public setting. In other words, Brnabić did not come out of the closet herself but, at best, consented to being outed by the him in this time and setting.⁹⁹ This considerably reduces her agency, particularly as a queer person for whom the decision when, how and to whom to come out is considered an important milestone. This is especially the case in a homophobic country such as Serbia where it can be very dangerous to be out as a queer person.

Secondly, it is Vučić who gets the most benefit out of her outing, and her appointment as a whole. Her marginalized identity does not only look good on the international stage but also decreases the amount of power she can obtain in the Serbian government. It, amongst others, makes it more difficult to influence her colleagues or find allies amongst them.¹⁰⁰ This is currently exemplified by her attempt to legalize same-sex partnership which is currently being blocked by Vučić.¹⁰¹ So, even when Brnabić wants to stand up against sexism and queerphobia, she does not have the powerbase to do so.¹⁰² This also serves as an example of how Serbia is growing increasingly authoritarian under Vučić's leadership.¹⁰³

However, this last example is an outlier. Most of the time, Brnabić avoids any discussion about issues regarding gender and the LGBTQ+ communities in Serbia and works to uphold the status quo rather than improve things. She regularly stresses the fact that she does not wish to be a spokesperson for the queer community and would prefer to be judged on what she does, rather than who she loves.¹⁰⁴ Julia Gillard claimed something similar during her tenure as Australia's prime minister¹⁰⁵ but later came back on this when she said: "We [have] never lived in an environment free of any stereotyping. We [have] never lived with true gender equality".¹⁰⁶ This kind of sentiment is common within politically marginalized groups, including women, because these people rarely get the luxury of being judged on their qualifications without their identity being taken into consideration.¹⁰⁷ She has also infamously declared that Serbia as a society is neither homophobic,

sexist nor xenophobic, and stands by this declaration despite all evidence to the contrary.¹⁰⁸All in all, the contribution of Ana Brnabić to the advancement of minority rights remains negligible.¹⁰⁹

Besides the fact that her sexuality - and to a certain degree her gender as well – others from her colleagues in the government, Ana Brnabić is also alienated from a large part of the LGBTQ+ community in Serbia. As a western-educated, queer woman, her identity is particularly intersectional and prone to criticism from all directions.¹¹⁰ Before becoming part of the Serbian government, Brnabić had a successful business career which provided her with an amount of financial stability that allowed her to avoid a lot of the discrimination that queer people face in her country.¹¹¹ This includes the fact that she can live more openly queer than many others, is able to live with her partner Milica Djurdjic and can even raise a child with her.¹¹² However, there are other forms of discrimination that cannot be avoided with money or political power. Brnabić, for instance, does not have any parental rights over her son with Djurdjic because she is not his birthmother.¹¹³ Yet, Brnabić does nothing to improve this situation and even denies that this kind of inequality exists.¹¹⁴ Over the years, several theories have come up to explain this denial, three of which will be discussed here.

Firstly, there is the pinkwashing which was already briefly introduced earlier. Statistics have shown that the appointment of a queer person or a woman in a high office, such as prime minister, is generally preceded by a high degree of societal acceptance of these marginalized groups.¹¹⁵ As exemplified above, this is not the case for Serbia. Yet, the mental connection is still there. Consequently, Brnabić's participation in this strategy acts as a smoke screen. By having her participate in its government, Serbia appears to a much more equal society in which the rights of minorities are indeed respected. This decreases the amount of pressure that is being put on the government to make actual efforts to improve the situation on the ground.

A second explanation is that of respectability politics, which is when politicians publicly adhere to the expectation of the general to obtain electoral success.¹¹⁶ In this case, it is possible that Brnabić's statements do not correspond with her actual views but that she is toeing the party line and social expectations.

Thirdly, it can be argued that she supports and participates in this harmful regime because she gets personal advantage out of it. After all, Brnabić's support of conservative Serbian politics has provided her with a lot of privileges, including the ability to stay out of the fight for minority rights.¹¹⁷ Her participation in the government has, for instance, allowed her to obtain a quasiequality for herself and her family. On top of that, her closeness to the president may offer her a sense of security in an otherwise very hostile environment.¹¹⁸ It is, therefore, in her personal interest to maintain this position. This could also explain why she does not miss any opportunity to highlight "her allegiance to the 'Serbian cause'" and, therefore, her support of its values and goals even when these are directly opposed to her own best interests as a queer woman.¹¹⁹

All things considered, the appointment of Ana Brnabić as prime minister was indeed a significant milestone, but it is one that requires several footnotes. Firstly, many people interpret her appointment not as a genuine sign of progress but rather as a part of Vučić's strategy to be an EU member. By appointing a lesbian prime minister, he can make Serbia appear more progressive and inclusive without introducing actually meaningful change. Secondly, Brnabić herself is very reluctant to engage with issues regarding homophobia or gender inequality, including the infamous declaration that she has never been discriminated against. Part of this can be attributed to her social class and political career but even then it is highly unlikely that she actually did not experience any discrimination in her country. This statement could, therefore, be interpreted as genderwashing and/or respectability politics. Thirdly, there is the question why someone would participate in their own oppression. This might be because it provides them with several personal advantages and securities in an otherwise very hostile environment.

Discussion

On the surface, Tsikhanouskaya and Brnabić have a lot in common: they are both connected to powerful men and rose in a context of crisis, both use patriarchal rhetoric to appeal to their conservative audience and navigate the double bind by combining agentic and communal traits. However, the ways in which they approach these things are very different.

Firstly, there is their relationship to the oppressive regimes in question. Tsikhanouskaya built her platform to oppose it and reintroduce democracy in her country. Her powerful connection is her husband Siarhei Tsikhanouski, the influential anti-Lukashenka influencer whose pre-existing platform she used to kickstart her campaign. Brnabić on the other hand, was given a platform by then prime minister and current president Aleksandar Vučić.

Secondly, and most importantly, there is the amount of agency both women have. Tsikhanouskaya had much more control over her narrative and how she uses it to pursue her own goals while Brnabić's narrative was constructed and spread by the president himself, in service of his own agenda. Consequently, her actions are also in service of his regime which entails that she is an active participant in its continued oppression of women and queer people, as well as the country's increasing authoritarian tendencies. At the same time, her participation does help the country improve its international reputation. Tsikhanouskaya, on the other hand, uses the tools she has available to oppose and expose the humanitarian crimes of her government and give the Belarusian people a voice via the international platform she has built.

Furthermore, this paper has also illustrated several ways in the (performative) adherence to values of democracy and gender equality can be used in service of conservative agendas. In Belarus, Lukashenka organized elections in which he had eliminated every serious opponent and in Serbia, Vučić appointed a prime minister that gives of the impression that his government is more progressive than it actually is. Both presidents have also been accused of genderwashing their parliaments by including a high number of women without this actually improving political representation.

None of these developments are unique to authoritarian regimes or Eastern Europe. Tjitske Akkerman has, for instance, analysed the rhetoric of six far-right parties in Europe and concluded that their "acceptance of same-sex relationships and gender equality" are merely rhetorical strategies.¹²⁰ An example of this is the populist rightwing Finns Party which can also be accused of genderwashing. Similar to the loyalist women in Serbia and Belarus, the female members of this party have also declared that they want to be "women, not feminists" and put "special emphasis [on] motherhood and caring".¹²¹ The party's policies themselves are also conservative and sometimes even outright anti-feminist; they have even admitted that the only reason their party has a women's organization is because they would otherwise lose certain subsidies.¹²² Also in neighbouring Sweden, a country known as one of the most gender equal countries in the world, a former member of the far-right party Sweden Democrats (which is part of the current government), Margareta Sandstedt, believed that "gender equality is one of the roots of all societal conflicts".¹²³

Conclusion

The two case studies in this paper illustrate the intricacies of gender in contemporary politics, particularly within a conservative context. They show how women can operate in this environment, both as a part of it (Brnabić) and how it can be opposed (Tsikhanouskaya). In this paper, I

have – amongst others – exemplified how progressive actions can be made more acceptable by wrapping them in feminine stereotypes but also how prejudices and stereotypes cannot be entirely avoided. They remain a significant factor in contemporary politics and be weaponized both by and against (female) politicians. In the same vein, I have illustrated how contemporary attitudes towards gender and equality in general can be used by authoritarian and/or patriarchal regimes in service of their own agendas.

This way, the paper also contributes to our understanding of the anti-gender movement, the intricacies of the increased presence of women and people from marginalized communities in the government as well as the intersection of the two. It also exemplifies why the fact that individual are breaking through the glass ceiling does not necessarily entail structural change, as was mentioned in the introduction. On the contrary, these women are often forced to reproduce gender stereotypes in order to succeed and many even participate in and support these oppressive structures. This way, the status quo is being confirmed rather than subverted.

Additionally, it shows how traditional gender stereotypes and expectations continue to be a significant obstacle for politicians even though it also provides certain opportunities. The flipside of this coin is, however, that this also provides certain opportunities for authoritarian and populist decision-makers to instrumentalize gender and inclusivity in service of their own goals, for instance as a distraction from human rights abuses. At the end of the road, however, this paper only analysed two very specific case studies. Further research will, therefore, have to determine how reflective these results are of Europe-wide, or even global, developments and what that would entail.

¹ Eszter Kováts. 'The Emergence of Powerful Anti-Gender Movements in Europe and the Crisis of Liberal Democracy'. In *Gender and Far Right Politics in Europe*, edited by Michaela Köttig, Renate Bitzan, and Andrea Petö, 175–89. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43533-6_12.; Agnieszka Graff. 'Blaming Feminists Is Not Understanding History: A Critical Rejoinder to Ghodsee's Take on Feminism, Neoliberalism and Nationalism in Eastern Europe' in *Gender and Power in*

Eastern Europe, edited by Katharina Bluhm, Gertrud Pickhan, Justyna Stypińska, and Agnieszka Wierzcholska, (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2021), 25–33, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-53130-0_3; Agnieszka Graff and Elżbieta Korolczuk. *Anti-Gender Politics in the Populist Moment*. Routledge Studies in Gender, Sexuality and Politics. (Abingdon, Oxon ; New York, NY: Routledge, 2022).

- ² Agnieszka Graff and Elżbieta Korolczuk. *Anti-Gender Politics in the Populist Moment*. Routledge Studies in Gender, Sexuality and Politics. (Abingdon, Oxon ; New York, NY: Routledge, 2022).
- ³ Agnieszka Graff. 'Blaming Feminists Is Not Understanding History: A Critical Rejoinder to Ghodsee's Take on Feminism, Neoliberalism and Nationalism in Eastern Europe' in *Gender and Power in Eastern Europe*, edited by Katharina Bluhm, Gertrud Pickhan, Justyna Stypińska, and Agnieszka Wierzcholska, (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2021), 25–33, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-53130-0_3
- ⁴ Agnieszka Graff and Elżbieta Korolczuk. Anti-Gender Politics in the Populist Moment. Routledge Studies in Gender, Sexuality and Politics. (Abingdon, Oxon; New York, NY: Routledge, 2022).; Bogetic Ksenija, 'Language, Gender and Political Symbolics: Insights from Citizen Digital Discourses on Gender-sensitive Language in Serbia,' Journal of Sociolinguistics 27, no. 2 (April 2023): 177–97. https://doi.org/10.1111/josl.12591.
- ⁵ Agnieszka Graff and Elżbieta Korolczuk. *Anti-Gender Politics in the Populist Moment*. Routledge Studies in Gender, Sexuality and Politics. (Abingdon, Oxon ; New York, NY: Routledge, 2022).
- ⁶ Mary Beard. *Women & Power: A Manifesto*. (London: Profile Books Ltd : London Review of Books, 2017). ⁷ Ibid.
- ⁸ Lauren J. Hall and Ngaire Donaghue. "Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives': Constructions of Ambition in Media Coverage of Australia's First Female Prime Minister: *Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives*". British Journal of Social Psychology 52, no. 4 (December 2013): 631–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.2012.02114.x.
- ⁹ Michaela Köttig and Alice Blum. 'Introduction'. In *Gender and Far Right Politics in Europe*, edited by Michaela Köttig, Renate Bitzan, and Andrea Petö, (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43533-6_1.
- ¹⁰ Lastly, I need to address the spelling. Both Belarus and Serbia use the Cyrillic alphabet and especially in case of the Belarusian names, there are several transliterations in circulation. In the name of consistency and clarity, I have opted to always use the transliteration that originates from the Belarusian spelling, rather than the Russian one. Serbian has its own official transliteration.
- ¹¹ Klages, Mary. *Literary Theory: The Complete Guide*. Second edition (London, UK ; New York, NY, USA: Bloomsbury Academic, an imprint of Bloomsbury Publishing Plc, 2017).
- ¹² Ibid.
- ¹³ Ibid.
- ¹⁴ Butler, Judith. *Gender Trouble: Feminism and the Subversion of Identity*. Routledge Classics. (New York: Routledge, 1990).
- ¹⁵Alice H., Eagly and Steven J. Karau. 'Role Congruity Theory of Prejudice toward Female Leaders.' *Psychological Review* 109, no. 3 (2002): 573–98. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295X.109.3.573.; Deborah A. Prentice and Erica Carranza. 'What Women and Men Should Be, Shouldn't Be, Are Allowed to Be, and Don't Have to Be: The Contents of Prescriptive Gender Stereotypes'. *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 26, no. 4 (December 2002): 269–81. https://doi.org/10.1111/1471-6402.t01-1-00066.
- ¹⁶ Lauren J. Hall and Ngaire Donaghue. "Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives': Constructions of Ambition in Media Coverage of Australia's First Female Prime Minister: '*Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives*". British Journal of Social Psychology 52, no. 4 (December 2013): 631–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.2012.02114.x.
- ¹⁷Laurie A. Rudman and Peter Glick. 'Prescriptive Gender Stereotypes and Backlash Toward Agentic Women'. *Journal of Social Issues* 57, no. 4 (January, 2001): 743–62. https://doi.org/10.1111/0022-4537.00239.; Madeline E. Heilman and Tyler G. Okimoto. 'Why Are Women Penalized for Success at Male Tasks?: The Implied Communality Deficit.' *Journal of Applied Psychology* 92, no. 1 (2007): 81–92. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.92.1.81.; Tyler G. Okimoto and Victoria L. Brescoll. 'The Price of Power: Power Seeking and Backlash Against Female Politicians'. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin* 36, no. 7 (July 2010): 923–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167210371949.; Lauren J. Hall and Ngaire Donaghue. "Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives': Constructions of Ambition in Media Coverage of Australia's First Female Prime Minister: '*Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives*". *British Journal of Social Psychology* 52, no. 4 (December 2013): 631–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.2012.02114.x.

- ¹⁸ Madeline E. Heilman and Tyler G. Okimoto. 'Why Are Women Penalized for Success at Male Tasks?: The Implied Communality Deficit.' *Journal of Applied Psychology* 92, no. 1 (2007): 81–92. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.92.1.81.; Carol Johnson. 'Playing the Gender Card: The Uses and Abuses of Gender in Australian Politics'. *Politics & Gender* 11, no. 02 (June 2015): 291–319. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X15000045.
- ¹⁹ Laurie A. Rudman and Peter Glick. 'Prescriptive Gender Stereotypes and Backlash Toward Agentic Women'. *Journal of Social Issues* 57, no. 4 (January, 2001): 743–62. https://doi.org/10.1111/0022-4537.00239.; Carol Johnson. 'Playing the Gender Card: The Uses and Abuses of Gender in Australian Politics'. *Politics & Gender* 11, no. 02 (June, 2015): 291–319. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X15000045.; Blair Williams. 'A Gendered Media Analysis of the Prime Ministerial Ascension of Gillard and Turnbull: He's "Taken Back the Reins" and She's "a Backstabbing" Murderer'. *Australian Journal of Political Science* 52, no. 4 (October 2017): 550–64. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2017.1374347.; Carol Johnson and Blair Williams. 'Gender and Political Leadership in a Time of COVID'. *Politics & Gender* 16, no. 4 (December 2020): 943–50. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X2000029X.
- ²⁰ Tyler G. Okimoto and Victoria L. Brescoll. 'The Price of Power: Power Seeking and Backlash Against Female Politicians'. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin* 36, no. 7 (July 2010): 923–36. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167210371949.
- ²¹ Ibid.
- ²² Joan W Scott. 'Gender: A Useful Category of Historical Analysis'. *The American Historical Review* 91, no. 5 (December, 1986): 1053. https://doi.org/10.2307/1864376.; Butler, Judith. *Gender Trouble: Feminism and the Subversion of Identity*. Routledge Classics. (New York: Routledge, 1990).
- ²³ Carol Johnson and Blair Williams. 'Gender and Political Leadership in a Time of COVID'. *Politics & Gender* 16, no. 4 (December, 2020): 943–50. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X2000029X.
- ²⁴ Lauren J. Hall and Ngaire Donaghue. "Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives': Constructions of Ambition in Media Coverage of Australia's First Female Prime Minister: *Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives*". British Journal of Social Psychology 52, no. 4 (December, 2013): 631–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.2012.02114.x.
- ²⁵ Ibid.
- ²⁶ Madeline E. Heilman and Tyler G. Okimoto. 'Why Are Women Penalized for Success at Male Tasks?: The Implied Communality Deficit.' *Journal of Applied Psychology* 92, no. 1 (2007): 81–92. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.92.1.81.
- ²⁷ Bogetic Ksenija, 'Language, Gender and Political Symbolics: Insights from Citizen Digital Discourses on Gendersensitive Language in Serbia,' *Journal of Sociolinguistics* 27, no. 2 (April 2023): 177–97. https://doi.org/10.1111/josl.12591.
- ²⁸ Agnieszka Graff and Elżbieta Korolczuk. Anti-Gender Politics in the Populist Moment. Routledge Studies in Gender, Sexuality and Politics. (Abingdon, Oxon ; New York, NY: Routledge, 2022).
- ²⁹ Ibid.
- ³⁰ Ibid.
- ³¹ Katja Kahlina. 'Local Histories, European LGBT Designs: Sexual Citizenship, Nationalism, and "Europeanisation" in Post-Yugoslav Croatia and Serbia'. Women's Studies International Forum 49 (March 2015): 73–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2014.07.006.; Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.
- ³² Bojan Bilić. *Trauma, Violence, and Lesbian Agency in Croatia and Serbia: Building Better Times*. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22960-3.; ³² Agnieszka Graff. 'Blaming Feminists Is Not Understanding History: A Critical Rejoinder to Ghodsee's Take on Feminism, Neoliberalism and Nationalism in Eastern Europe' in *Gender and Power in Eastern Europe*, edited by Katharina Bluhm, Gertrud Pickhan, Justyna Stypińska, and Agnieszka Wierzcholska, (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2021), 25–33, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-53130-0_3; Agnieszka Graff and Elżbieta Korolczuk. *Anti-Gender Politics in the Populist Moment*. Routledge Studies in Gender, Sexuality and Politics. (Abingdon, Oxon ; New York, NY: Routledge, 2022).

- ³³ Srđjan Sremac and Reinder Ruard Ganzevoort, eds. *Religious and Sexual Nationalisms in Central and Eastern Europe: Gods, Gays, and Governments*. Religion and the Social Order, volume 26. (Leiden: Brill, 2015).
- ³⁴ Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. *Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies* 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.
- 35 Ibid.
- ³⁶ Ana Dević. 'Paradoxes of Gender Politics: Nationalism, Patriarchy and the Hijacked Feminism of the New Right in Serbia'. Nationalism and Ethnic Politics 27, no. 2 (April 2021): 226–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/13537113.2021.1915015.
- ³⁷Daniel McLaughlin. 'Serbian Civil Society Calls "Pinkwash" over First Lesbian Premier'. *The Irish Times*, July 22, 2017, https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/europe/serbian-civil-society-calls-pinkwash-over-first-lesbian-premier-1.3162884.; Helena Skinner. 'I'm Not Giving up': Belgrade Pride Calls for Serbia to Address LGBT Rights'. *Euronews*, September 17, 2019. https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2019/09/16/i-m-not-giving-up-belgrade-pride-calls-for-serbia-to-address-lgbt-rights.; Ron Synovitz and Gordana Cosic. 'Lesbian PM Or Not, Serbia Blocks Gays' Path To Parenthood'. *Radio Free Europe*, August 22, 2019. https://www.rferl.org/a/lesbian-pm-or-not-serbia-blocks-gays-path-to-parenthood/30123813.html.; Marija Babović. 'Gender Equality in Serbia'. In *Undermining Democracy*, edited by Dušan Spasojević. (Belgrade: CRTA, 2021).
- ³⁸ Elin Bjarnegård and Pär Zetterberg. 'How Autocrats Weaponize Women's Rights'. *Journal of Democracy* 33, no.
 2 (April 2022): 60–75. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2022.0018.
- ³⁹ Elin Bjarnegård and Pär Zetterberg. 'How Autocrats Weaponize Women's Rights'. *Journal of Democracy* 33, no. 2 (April 2022): 60–75. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2022.0018.; Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. *Politics and Governance* 11, no. 1 (3 February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.
- ⁴⁰ Sofie Bedford. 'Osäkerhetens Politik i Praktiken: Presidentvalet 2020 Som Förändrade Belarus'. Nordisk Østforum 35 (May 2021): 36–59. https://doi.org/10.23865/noros.v35.2653.
- ⁴¹ Olga Dryndova. 'A Feminist Revolution?' New Eastern Europe, December 9, 2020. https://www.eurozine.com/a-feminist-revolution/?pdf.; Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. Politics and Governance 11, no. 1 (February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.
- ⁴² Sofie Bedford. 'Osäkerhetens Politik i Praktiken: Presidentvalet 2020 Som Förändrade Belarus'. Nordisk Østforum 35 (May 2021): 36–59. https://doi.org/10.23865/noros.v35.2653.
- ⁴³ Olga Dryndova. 'A Feminist Revolution?' New Eastern Europe, December 9, 2020. https://www.eurozine.com/a-feminist-revolution/?pdf; Veronika L. Sharova 'Feminism as an Antiwar Strategy and Practice: The Case of Belarus, Russia, and Ukraine'. Studies in East European Thought 74, no. 4 (December 2022): 521–34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11212-022-09520-y.; Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. Politics and Governance 11, no. 1 (February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.
- ⁴⁴ Irina Solomatina, 'Women and Feminism in Belarus: The Truth behind the "Flower Power". FiLiA. September 21, 2020. https://filia.org.uk/latest-news/2020/9/21/women-and-feminism-in-belarus-the-truth-behind-the-flower-power.
- ⁴⁵ Marija Babović. 'Gender Equality in Serbia'. In Undermining Democracy, edited by Dušan Spasojević. (Belgrade: CRTA, 2021).
- ⁴⁶. 'Only One in Six Women from Rural Areas Own Real Estate', NALED, May 31 2020, accessed July 9, 2023. https://naled.rs/en/vest-nekretninu-poseduje-tek-svaka-sesta-zena-na-selu-3631.
- ⁴⁷ Babović, Marija. 'Gender Equality in Serbia'. In Undermining Democracy, edited by Dušan Spasojević. (Belgrade: CRTA, 2021).
- 48 Ibid.
- ⁴⁹ Ana Dević. 'Paradoxes of Gender Politics: Nationalism, Patriarchy and the Hijacked Feminism of the New Right in Serbia'. Nationalism and Ethnic Politics 27, no. 2 (April 2021): 226–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/13537113.2021.1915015.
- ⁵⁰ Liesbet Van Zoonen. 'The Personal, the Political and the Popular: A Woman's Guide to Celebrity Politics'. European Journal of Cultural Studies 9, no. 3 (August 2006): 287–301. https://doi.org/10.1177/1367549406066074.; Lauren J. Hall and Ngaire Donaghue. "Nice Girls Don't

Carry Knives': Constructions of Ambition in Media Coverage of Australia's First Female Prime Minister: '*Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives*". *British Journal of Social Psychology* 52, no. 4 (December 2013): 631–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.2012.02114.x.; Martina Topic and Etajha Gilmer. 'Hillary Clinton and the Media: From Expected Roles to the Critique of Feminism'. *The Qualitative Report*, October 1, 2017. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2017.3055.

- ⁵¹ Blair Williams. 'A Gendered Media Analysis of the Prime Ministerial Ascension of Gillard and Turnbull: He's "Taken Back the Reins" and She's "a Backstabbing" Murderer'. *Australian Journal of Political Science* 52, no. 4 (October 2017): 550–64. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2017.1374347.
- ⁵²Lauren J. Hall and Ngaire Donaghue. "Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives': Constructions of Ambition in Media Coverage of Australia's First Female Prime Minister: '*Nice Girls Don't Carry Knives*". British Journal of Social Psychology 52, no. 4 (December 2013): 631–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8309.2012.02114.x.; Páraic Kerrigan and Maria Pramaggiore. 'Homoheroic or Homophobic? Leo Varadkar, LGBTQ Politics and Contemporary News Narratives'. Critical Studies in Media Communication 38, no. 2 (March 2021): 107–26. https://doi.org/10.1080/15295036.2021.1876898.
- ⁵³ Lucan Ahmad Way. 'How a Dictator Became Vulnerable'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 17–27. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0052.; Elena Korosteleva and Irina Petrova. 'Power, People, and the Political: Understanding the Many Crises in Belarus'. Nationalities Papers, (September 2022), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2022.77.
- ⁵⁴ Lucan Ahmad Way. 'How a Dictator Became Vulnerable'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 17–27. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0052.; Sofie Bedford. 'Osäkerhetens Politik i Praktiken: Presidentvalet 2020 Som Förändrade Belarus'. Nordisk Østforum 35 (May 2021): 36–59. https://doi.org/10.23865/noros.v35.2653. Christophe Brackx. De laatste dictator in Europa. De opstand tegen Loekasjenko. (Leuven: Kritak, 2021).; Dexter Filkins. 'The Accidental Revolutionary Leading Belarus's Uprising'. New Yorker, December 6, 2021. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/12/13/the-accidental-revolutionaryleading-belaruss-uprising.
- ⁵⁵ Sławomir Sierakowski. 'The Making of a Revolution'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0051.; Lucan Ahmad Way. 'How a Dictator Became Vulnerable'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 17–27. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0052. Sofie Bedford. 'The 2020 Presidential Election in Belarus: Erosion of Authoritarian Stability and Re-Politicization of Society'. Nationalities Papers 49, no. 5 (September 2021): 808–19. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2021.33.; Elena Korosteleva and Irina Petrova. 'Power, People, and the Political: Understanding the Many Crises in Belarus'. Nationalities Papers, (September 2022), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2022.77.
- ⁵⁶ Sofie Bedford. 'The Tsikhanouskaya Effect: How an Accidental Heroine Transformed the Belarusian 2020 Presidential Election'. Baltic World, September 7, 2020. https://balticworlds.com/the-tsikhanauskaya-effect/.; Sławomir Sierakowski. 'The Making of a Revolution'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0051; Elena Gapova. 'Class, Agency, and Citizenship in Belarusian Protest'. Slavic Review 80, no. 1 (2021): 45–51. https://doi.org/10.1017/slr.2021.21.; Tatsiana Kulakevich and Aaron Augsburger. 'Contested Elections, Protest, and Regime Stability: Comparing Belarus and Bolivia'. Canadian Slavonic Papers 63, no. 3–4 (October 2021): 316–37. https://doi.org/10.1080/00085006.2021.1991744.
- ⁵⁷ Elena Korosteleva and Irina Petrova. 'Power, People, and the Political: Understanding the Many Crises in Belarus'. *Nationalities Papers*,(September 2022), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2022.77.
- ⁵⁸ Sofie Bedford. 'The 2020 Presidential Election in Belarus: Erosion of Authoritarian Stability and Re-Politicization of Society'. *Nationalities Papers* 49, no. 5 (September 2021): 808–19. https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2021.33.
- ⁵⁹ Sofie Bedford. 'Osäkerhetens Politik i Praktiken: Presidentvalet 2020 Som Förändrade Belarus'. Nordisk Østforum 35 (May 2021): 36–59. https://doi.org/10.23865/noros.v35.2653.; Lucan Ahmad Way. 'How a Dictator Became Vulnerable'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 17–27. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0052.; Olena Nikolayenko. '''I Am Tired of Being Afraid'': Emotions and Protest Participation in Belarus'. International Sociology 37, no. 1 (January 2022): 78–96. https://doi.org/10.1177/02685809211023051.
- ⁶⁰ Sławomir Sierakowski. 'The Making of a Revolution'. *Journal of Democracy* 31, no. 4 (2020): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0051.; David R. Marples 'Changing Belarus'. *Canadian Slavonic Papers* 63, no. 3–4 (October 2021): 278–95. https://doi.org/10.1080/00085006.2021.1992923.; Olena

Nikolayenko. ""I Am Tired of Being Afraid": Emotions and Protest Participation in Belarus'. *International Sociology* 37, no. 1 (January 2022): 78–96. https://doi.org/10.1177/02685809211023051.; Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. *Politics and Governance* 11, no. 1 (February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.

- ⁶¹ Sofie Bedford. 'The Tsikhanouskaya Effect: How an Accidental Heroine Transformed the Belarusian 2020 Presidential Election'. *Baltic World*, September 7, 2020. https://balticworlds.com/the-tsikhanauskaya-effect/.; Mariya Petkova. 'Who Is the Woman Challenging Belarusian President Lukashenko?' *Al Jazeera*, August 7, 2020. https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2020/8/7/who-is-the-woman-challenging-belarusian-president-lukashenko.; Sławomir Sierakowski. 'The Making of a Revolution'. *Journal of Democracy* 31, no. 4 (2020): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0051.; Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. *Politics and Governance* 11, no. 1 (February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.
- ⁶²Lucian Kim. 'Women Lead The Way Against Belarus' Patriarch, Says Svetlana Tikhanovskaya'. NPR, September 4, 2020. https://www.npr.org/2020/09/04/909609074/women-lead-the-way-against-belarus-patriarch-says-svetlana-tikhanovskaya?t=1635693063504.; Sławomir Sierakowski. 'The Making of a Revolution'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0051; Lucan Ahmad Way. 'How a Dictator Became Vulnerable'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 17–27. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0052.; Veronika L. Sharova 'Feminism as an Antiwar Strategy and Practice: The Case of Belarus, Russia, and Ukraine'. Studies in East European Thought 74, no. 4 (December 2022): 521–34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11212-022-09520-y.
- ⁶³ Maxim Edwards. 'Here's Why This Feminist Philosopher Has High Hopes for Belarus' Protests'. Global Voices, August 24, 2020. https://globalvoices.org/2020/08/24/heres-why-this-feminist-philosopher-has-highhopes-for-belarus-protests/.; Christian Gibbons. 'In Belarus, National Solidarity, Not Nationalism, Leads the Day'. New Eastern Europe, November 17, 2020. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2020/11/17/inbelarus-national-solidarity-not-nationalism-leads-the-day/.; Veranika Laputska. 'The Power of Internet as a Game Changer for Belarusian Protests'. New Eastern Europe Belarusians: One year in Protest (September 2021). https://neweasterneurope.eu/2021/09/12/the-power-of-internet-as-a-game-changerfor-belarusian-protests/.; Olena Nikolayenko. '''I Am Tired of Being Afraid'': Emotions and Protest Participation in Belarus'. International Sociology 37, no. 1 (January 2022): 78–96. https://doi.org/10.1177/02685809211023051.
- ⁶⁴ Sofie Bedford. 'The Tsikhanouskaya Effect: How an Accidental Heroine Transformed the Belarusian 2020 Presidential Election'. *Baltic World*, September 7, 2020. https://balticworlds.com/the-tsikhanauskaya-effect/.; Lucian Kim. 'Women Lead The Way Against Belarus' Patriarch, Says Svetlana Tikhanovskaya'. *NPR*, September 4, 2020. https://www.npr.org/2020/09/04/909609074/women-lead-the-way-against-belarus-patriarch-says-svetlana-tikhanovskaya?t=1635693063504.; Amy Mackinnon. 'Profile: Belarus's Unlikely New Leader'. *Foreign Policy*, August 6, 2021. https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/08/06/belarustsikhanouskaya-lukashenko-new-leader-europe/.
- ⁶⁵ Christian Gibbons. 'In Belarus, National Solidarity, Not Nationalism, Leads the Day'. New Eastern Europe, November 17, 2020. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2020/11/17/in-belarus-national-solidarity-not-nationalism-leads-the-day/.; Amy Mackinnon. 'Profile: Belarus's Unlikely New Leader'. Foreign Policy, August 6, 2021. https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/08/06/belarus-tsikhanouskaya-lukashenko-new-leader-europe/.
- ⁶⁶ Sofie Bedford. 'Osäkerhetens Politik i Praktiken: Presidentvalet 2020 Som Förändrade Belarus'. Nordisk Østforum 35 (May 2021): 36–59. https://doi.org/10.23865/noros.v35.2653.; Sławomir Sierakowski. 'The Making of a Revolution'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0051.; Christian Gibbons. 'In Belarus, National Solidarity, Not Nationalism, Leads the Day'. New Eastern Europe, November 17, 2020. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2020/11/17/in-belarus-national-solidarity-not-nationalism-leads-the-day/.
- ⁶⁷ Almira Ousmanova. 'Belarus's Quest for Democracy Has a Female Face'. Al Jazeera, August 31, 2020. https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2020/8/31/belaruss-quest-for-democracy-has-a-female-face.; Sławomir Sierakowski. 'The Making of a Revolution'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0051.; Sofie Bedford. 'Osäkerhetens Politik i Praktiken: Presidentvalet 2020 Som Förändrade Belarus'. Nordisk Østforum 35 (May 2021): 36–59.

https://doi.org/10.23865/noros.v35.2653.; David R. Marples. 'Changing Belarus'. *Canadian Slavonic Papers* 63, no. 3–4 (October 2021): 278–95. https://doi.org/10.1080/00085006.2021.1992923.

- ⁶⁸ Christian Gibbons. 'In Belarus, National Solidarity, Not Nationalism, Leads the Day'. New Eastern Europe, November 17, 2020. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2020/11/17/in-belarus-national-solidarity-not-nationalism-leads-the-day/.
- ⁶⁹ Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. *Politics and Governance* 11, no. 1 (February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.
- ⁷⁰Elena Gapova. 'Svetlana Tikhanovskaya: From Personal to Political'. Open Democracy, August 6, 2020. https://www.opendemocracy.net/ru/tikhanovskaya-ot-politcheskogo-lichnomy/.
- ⁷¹ Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. *Politics and Governance* 11, no. 1 (February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.

- ⁷³ Lucan Ahmad Way. 'How a Dictator Became Vulnerable'. Journal of Democracy 31, no. 4 (2020): 23. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2020.0052
- 74 Ibid.

- ⁷⁶ Irina Solomatina, 'Women and Feminism in Belarus: The Truth behind the "Flower Power". *FiLiA*. September 21, 2020. https://filia.org.uk/latest-news/2020/9/21/women-and-feminism-in-belarus-the-truth-behind-the-flower-power.
- ⁷⁷ Paulina Siegień and Wojchiech Siegień. 'Between History and Magic'. New Eastern Europe, September 12, 2021. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2021/09/12/between-history-and-magic/.
- ⁷⁸ Ibid.
- ⁷⁹ Irina Solomatina, 'Women and Feminism in Belarus: The Truth behind the "Flower Power". *FiLiA*. September 21, 2020. https://filia.org.uk/latest-news/2020/9/21/women-and-feminism-in-belarus-the-truth-be-hind-the-flower-power.; Natalia Paulovich. 'How Feminist Is the Belarusian Revolution? Female Agency and Participation in the 2020 Post-Election Protests'. *Slavic Review* 80, no. 1 (2021): 38–44. https://doi.org/10.1017/slr.2021.22.
- ⁸⁰ Natalia Paulovich. 'How Feminist Is the Belarusian Revolution? Female Agency and Participation in the 2020 Post-Election Protests'. *Slavic Review* 80, no. 1 (2021): 38–44. https://doi.org/10.1017/slr.2021.22.
- ⁸¹ Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. *Politics and Governance* 11, no. 1 (3 February 2023): 124-125. https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.
- ⁸² Vladimir Dorokhov. 'Who Is Sviatlana Tsikhanouskaya?' DW, June 8, 2020. https://www.dw.com/en/sviatlanatsikhanouskaya-the-teacher-challenging-lukashenko-europes-last-dictator/a-54472974.; Dexter Filkins. 'The Accidental Revolutionary Leading Belarus's Uprising'. New Yorker, December 6, 2021. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/12/13/the-accidental-revolutionary-leading-belarussuprising.
- ⁸³ Dexter Filkins. 'The Accidental Revolutionary Leading Belarus's Uprising'. New Yorker, December 6, 2021. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/12/13/the-accidental-revolutionary-leading-belarussuprising.
- ⁸⁴ Dexter Filkins. 'The Accidental Revolutionary Leading Belarus's Uprising'. New Yorker, December 6, 2021. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/12/13/the-accidental-revolutionary-leading-belarussuprising.; David R. Marples. 'One Year on. What Has Changed in Belarus?' New Eastern Europe, September 12, 2021. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2021/09/12/one-year-on-what-has-changed-in-belarus/.; Marta Jaroszewicz, Magdalena Lesińska, and Kseniya Homel. 'The rise of a new transnational political nation: the Belarusian diaspora and its leaders after the 2020 protests'. Rocznik Instytutu Europy Środkowo-Wschodniej 20, no. 1 (December 2022): 35–56. https://doi.org/10.36874/RIESW.2022.1.3.; Farida Jalalzai and Steve Jurek. 'The "Accidental Candidate" Versus Europe's Longest Dictator: Belarus's Unfinished Revolution for Women'. Politics and Governance 11, no. 1 (February 2023). https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.v11i1.6167.
- ⁸⁵ Irina Solomatina, 'Women and Feminism in Belarus: The Truth behind the "Flower Power". FiLiA. September 21, 2020. https://filia.org.uk/latest-news/2020/9/21/women-and-feminism-in-belarus-the-truth-

⁷² Ibid.

⁷⁵ Ibid.

behind-the-flower-power.; Natalia Paulovich. 'How Feminist Is the Belarusian Revolution? Female Agency and Participation in the 2020 Post-Election Protests'. *Slavic Review* 80, no. 1 (2021): 38–44. https://doi.org/10.1017/slr.2021.22

- ⁸⁶ Koen Slootmaeckers. 'Tactical Europeanisation: Why Serbia's Decision to Appoint an Openly Gay PM Is No Great Leap Forward for LGBT Rights'. *Europp Blog*, June 18, 2023. Accessed June 23, 2023 https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2017/06/18/serbias-decision-to-appoint-an-openly-gay-pm-is-nogreat-leap-forward-for-lgbt-rights/.
- ⁸⁷ Valerie Hopkins. 'A Gay Woman Is Serbia's next Prime Minister. Was Her Selection Just for Show?' *The Wash-ington Post*, June 26, 2017. Koen Slootmaeckers. 'Tactical Europeanisation: Why Serbia's Decision to Appoint an Openly Gay PM Is No Great Leap Forward for LGBT Rights'. *Europp Blog*, June 18, 2023. Accessed June 23, 2023 https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2017/06/18/serbias-decision-to-appoint-an-openly-gay-pm-is-no-great-leap-forward-for-lgbt-rights/.; Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. *Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies* 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.; Milena Škobo. 'Serbia's Prime Minister Election in Western and Serbian Press: Progress on Gay Rights or a Decoy Move'. *Journal of Content, Community and Communication* 10, no. 9 (December 2019). https://doi.org/10.31620/JCCC.12.19/02.
- ⁸⁸ Daniel McLaughlin. 'Serbian Civil Society Calls "Pinkwash" over First Lesbian Premier'. *The Irish Times*, July 22, 2017. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/europe/serbian-civil-society-calls-pinkwash-over-first-lesbian-premier-1.3162884 Koen Slootmaeckers. 'Tactical Europeanisation: Why Serbia's Decision to Appoint an Openly Gay PM Is No Great Leap Forward for LGBT Rights'. *Europp Blog*, June 18, 2023. Accessed June 23, 2023 https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2017/06/18/serbias-decision-to-appoint-an-openly-gay-pm-is-no-great-leap-forward-for-lgbt-rights/.
- ⁸⁹ Alan Crosby. 'Female And Gay: Vucic's Unlikely Choice For PM Sets Two Firsts For Serbia'. *Radio Free Europe*, July 21, 2017. https://www.rferl.org/a/serbia-ana-brnabic-vucic-gay-prime-minister-designatelgbt/28571170.html.; Valerie Hopkins. 'A Gay Woman Is Serbia's next Prime Minister. Was Her Selection Just for Show?' *The Washington Post*, June 26, 2017. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/democracy-post/wp/2017/06/26/a-gay-woman-is-serbias-new-prime-minister-was-her-selection-just-forshow/.; Patrick Wintour. 'Ana Brnabić: "I Do Not Want to Be Branded Serbia's Gay PM'''. *The Guardian*, July 28, 2017. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jul/28/ana-brnabic-serbia-prime-minister-interview.; Emma E.S. Brandt and Gary Alan Fine. 'Tarnished Nationalism. Rehabilitating Serbia's Reputation on the World Stage'. *Sociologica*, (October 2022), 103-116. https://doi.org/10.6092/ISSN.1971-8853/13703.
- ⁹⁰ Daniel McLaughlin. 'Serbian Civil Society Calls "Pinkwash" over First Lesbian Premier'. *The Irish Times*, July 22, 2017. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/europe/serbian-civil-society-calls-pinkwash-over-first-lesbian-premier-1.3162884.; Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. *Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies* 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.; Páraic Kerrigan and Maria Pramaggiore. 'Homoheroic or Homophobic? Leo Varadkar, LGBTQ Politics and Contemporary News Narratives'. *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 38, no. 2 (March 2021): 107–26. https://doi.org/10.1080/15295036.2021.1876898.; Emma E.S. Brandt and Gary Alan Fine. 'Tarnished Nationalism. Rehabilitating Serbia's Reputation on the World Stage'. *Sociologica*, (October 2022), 103-116. https://doi.org/10.6092/ISSN.1971-8853/13703.
- ⁹¹ Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. *Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies* 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.
- ⁹² Ibid.
- ⁹³ Ibid.
- ⁹⁴ Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.; Emma E.S. Brandt and Gary Alan Fine. 'Tarnished Nationalism. Rehabilitating Serbia's Reputation on the World Stage'. Sociologica, (October 2022), 103-116. https://doi.org/10.6092/ISSN.1971-8853/13703.; Milena Škobo. 'Serbia's Prime Minister Election in

Western and Serbian Press: Progress on Gay Rights or a Decoy Move'. *Journal of Content, Community and Communication* 10, no. 9 (December 2019): 7. https://doi.org/10.31620/JCCC.12.19/02.

⁹⁵ Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.; Bojan Bilić. Trauma, Violence, and Lesbian Agency in Croatia and Serbia: Building Better Times. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22960-3.

⁹⁷ Snezana Rakic. 'Ana Brnabic to Become a Member of the Serbian Progressive Party'. Serbian Monitor, June 25, 2019. https://www.serbianmonitor.com/en/ana-brnabic-to-become-a-member-of-the-serbian-progressive-party/.

98 Ibid.

- ⁹⁹ Boban Stojanović. 'Ana in Cotton Candy, or the Tragedy of a Civil Servant'. Translated by Marijana Simic. *Peščanik*, June 23, 2017. https://pescanik.net/ana-in-cotton-candy-or-the-tragedy-of-a-civil-servant/.; Barbara Surk. 'Serbia Gets Its First Female, and First Openly Gay, Premier'. *The New York Times*, June 28, 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/28/world/europe/serbia-ana-brnabic-prime-minister.html.; Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'. *Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies* 10 (2018): 259–81. https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.; Bojan Bilić. *Trauma, Violence, and Lesbian Agency in Croatia and Serbia: Building Better Times.* (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22960-3.
- ¹⁰⁰ Snezana Rakic. 'Serbian Politicians React to Brnabic Becoming PM Designate'. *Serbian Monitor*, June 19, 2017. https://www.serbianmonitor.com/en/serbian-politicians-react-to-brnabic-becoming-pm-designate/.
- ¹⁰¹ Milica Stojanović. 'Serbian Pride Condemns President's Vow to Veto Law on Same Sex Unions'. Balkan Insight, August 14, 2023. https://balkaninsight.com/2023/08/14/serbian-pride-condemns-presidents-vow-to-veto-law-on-same-sex-unions/.
- ¹⁰² Ron Synovitz and Gordana Cosic. 'Lesbian PM Or Not, Serbia Blocks Gays' Path To Parenthood'. *Radio Free Europe*, August 22, 2019. https://www.rferl.org/a/lesbian-pm-or-not-serbia-blocks-gays-path-to-parenthood/30123813.html.
- ¹⁰³ Milica Stojanović. 'Serbian Pride Condemns President's Vow to Veto Law on Same Sex Unions'. Balkan Insight, August 14, 2023. https://balkaninsight.com/2023/08/14/serbian-pride-condemns-presidents-vow-to-veto-law-on-same-sex-unions/.
- ¹⁰⁴ Guy De Launey. 'Serbia to Have First Gay Prime Minister as Ana Brnabic Is Chosen'. *BBC News*, June 16, 2017. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-40297480.; Milena Škobo. 'Serbia's Prime Minister Election in Western and Serbian Press: Progress on Gay Rights or a Decoy Move'. *Journal of Content, Community and Communication* 10, no. 9 (December 2019). https://doi.org/10.31620/JCCC.12.19/02.; Hadley Stewart. 'Away from the Media's Gaze, Ana Brnabić Is Failing to Advocate for LGBT Equality in Serbia | View'. *Euronews*, September 23, 2019. https://www.euronews.com/2019/09/23/away-from-the-media-sgaze-ana-brnabic-is-failing-to-advocate-for-lgbt-equality-in-serbia.; Emma E.S. Brandt and Gary Alan Fine. 'Tarnished Nationalism. Rehabilitating Serbia's Reputation on the World Stage'. *Sociologica*, (October 2022), 103-116. https://doi.org/10.6092/ISSN.1971-8853/13703.
- ¹⁰⁵ Carol Johnson. 'Playing the Gender Card: The Uses and Abuses of Gender in Australian Politics'. *Politics & Gender* 11, no. 02 (June 2015): 291–319. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1743923X15000045.
- ¹⁰⁶ Mary Ann Sieghart. *The Authority Gap: Why Women Are Still Taken Less Seriously than Men, and What We Can Do about It.* (London: Doubleday, 2021).
- ¹⁰⁷ Hadley Stewart. 'Away from the Media's Gaze, Ana Brnabić Is Failing to Advocate for LGBT Equality in Serbia View'. *Euronews*, September 23, 2019. https://www.euronews.com/2019/09/23/away-from-the-me-dia-s-gaze-ana-brnabic-is-failing-to-advocate-for-lgbt-equality-in-serbia.; Mary Ann Sieghart. *The Authority Gap: Why Women Are Still Taken Less Seriously than Men, and What We Can Do about It*. (London: Doubleday, 2021).
- ¹⁰⁸ Patrick Wintour. 'Ana Brnabić: "I Do Not Want to Be Branded Serbia's Gay PM"'. *The Guardian*, July 28, 2017. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jul/28/ana-brnabic-serbia-prime-minister-interview.; Andrijana Aničić. 'The Common Language of Discipline: "Nesting Pedagogy" and Alternative Subject Positions in Power in Serbia'.*Belgrade English Language and Literature Studies* 10 (2018): 259–81.

⁹⁶ Ibid.

https://doi.org/10.18485/bells.2018.10.12.; Sophie Cousins. 'The Uncertain Future of Serbia's LGBTQ Community'. *Huck*, June 14, 2018. https://www.huckmag.com/perspectives/reportage-2/ana-brnabic-lgbt-serbia-belgrade/.; Milena Škobo. 'Serbia's Prime Minister Election in Western and Serbian Press: Progress on Gay Rights or a Decoy Move'. *Journal of Content, Community and Communication* 10, no. 9 (December 2019). https://doi.org/10.31620/JCCC.12.19/02.; Emma E.S. Brandt and Gary Alan Fine. 'Tarnished Nationalism. Rehabilitating Serbia's Reputation on the World Stage'. *Sociologica*, (October 2022), 103-116. https://doi.org/10.6092/ISSN.1971-8853/13703.

- ¹⁰⁹ Koen Slootmaeckers. 'Tactical Europeanisation: Why Serbia's Decision to Appoint an Openly Gay PM Is No Great Leap Forward for LGBT Rights'. Europp Blog, June 18, 2023. Accessed June 23, 2023 https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2017/06/18/serbias-decision-to-appoint-an-openly-gay-pm-is-no-great-leap-forward-for-lgbt-rights/.; Boban Stojanović. 'Ana in Cotton Candy, or the Tragedy of a Civil Servant'. Translated by Marijana Simic. Peščanik, June 23, 2017. https://pescanik.net/ana-in-cotton-candy-or-the-tragedy-of-a-civil-servant/.; Bojan Bilić, Trauma, Violence, and Lesbian Agency in Croatia and Serbia: Building Better Times. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22960-3.
- ¹¹⁰ Alan Crosby. 'Female And Gay: Vucic's Unlikely Choice For PM Sets Two Firsts For Serbia'. Radio Free Europe, July 21, 2017. https://www.rferl.org/a/serbia-ana-brnabic-vucic-gay-prime-minister-designatelgbt/28571170.html.; Patrick Wintour. 'Ana Brnabić: "I Do Not Want to Be Branded Serbia's Gay PM"'. *The Guardian*, July 28, 2017. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jul/28/ana-brnabic-serbiaprime-minister-interview.; Dejan Djokić. A Concise History of Serbia. Cambridge Concise Histories. (Cambridge, United Kingdom; New York, NY: Cambridge University Press, 2023).
- ¹¹¹ Bojan Bilić. *Trauma, Violence, and Lesbian Agency in Croatia and Serbia: Building Better Times*. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22960-3.
- ¹¹² Hadley Stewart. 'Away from the Media's Gaze, Ana Brnabić Is Failing to Advocate for LGBT Equality in Serbia | View'. *Euronews*, September 23, 2019. https://www.euronews.com/2019/09/23/away-from-the-media-s-gaze-ana-brnabic-is-failing-to-advocate-for-lgbt-equality-in-serbia.; Bojan Bilić. *Trauma, Violence, and Lesbian Agency in Croatia and Serbia: Building Better Times*. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22960-3.; Ana Dević. 'Paradoxes of Gender Politics: Nationalism, Patriarchy and the Hijacked Feminism of the New Right in Serbia'. *Nationalism and Ethnic Politics* 27, no. 2 (April 2021): 226–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/13537113.2021.1915015.; Emma E.S. Brandt and Gary Alan Fine. 'Tarnished Nationalism. Rehabilitating Serbia's Reputation on the World Stage'. *Sociologica*, (October 2022), 103-116 Pages. https://doi.org/10.6092/ISSN.1971-8853/13703.
- ¹¹³ Ron Synovitz and Gordana Cosic. 'Lesbian PM Or Not, Serbia Blocks Gays' Path To Parenthood'. *Radio Free Europe*, August 22, 2019. https://www.rferl.org/a/lesbian-pm-or-not-serbia-blocks-gays-path-to-parenthood/30123813.html.; Maja Zivanovic. 'Brnabic Baby "Won't Help Us", Serbia's LGBTI Groups Warn'. *Balkan Insight*, February 21, 2019. https://balkaninsight.com/2019/02/21/brnabic-baby-wont-help-us-serbias-lgbti-groups-warn/.
- ¹¹⁴ Sanja Kljajic. 'Brnabic: A Female Leader Who Is Unlikely to Change History'. *DW*, December 3, 2021. https://www.dw.com/en/ana-brnabic-a-female-leader-who-is-unlikely-to-change-history/a-56850681.
- ¹¹⁵ Boban Stojanović. 'Ana in Cotton Candy, or the Tragedy of a Civil Servant'. Translated by Marijana Simic. *Peščanik*, June 23, 2017. https://pescanik.net/ana-in-cotton-candy-or-the-tragedy-of-a-civil-servant/.
- ¹¹⁶ Páraic Kerrigan and Maria Pramaggiore. 'Homoheroic or Homophobic? Leo Varadkar, LGBTQ Politics and Contemporary News Narratives'. *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 38, no. 2 (March 2021): 107–26. https://doi.org/10.1080/15295036.2021.1876898.
- ¹¹⁷ Hadley Stewart. 'Away from the Media's Gaze, Ana Brnabić Is Failing to Advocate for LGBT Equality in Serbia | View'. *Euronews*, September 23, 2019. https://www.euronews.com/2019/09/23/away-from-the-media-s-gaze-ana-brnabic-is-failing-to-advocate-for-lgbt-equality-in-serbia.
- ¹¹⁸ Kathleen Connelly and Martin Heesacker. 'Why Is Benevolent Sexism Appealing?: Associations With System Justification and Life Satisfaction'. *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 36, no. 4 (December 2012): 432–43. https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684312456369.
- ¹¹⁹ Bojan Bilić. *Trauma, Violence, and Lesbian Agency in Croatia and Serbia: Building Better Times*. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-22960-3.

¹²⁰ Michaela Köttig and Alice Blum. 'Introduction' in *Gender and Far Right Politics in Europe*, edited by Michaela Köttig, Renate Bitzan, and Andrea Petö, 1–10. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43533-6_1.

¹²¹ Tuukka Ylä-Anttila and Eeva Luhtakallio. 'Contesting Gender Equality Politics in Finland: The Finns Party Effect' in Gender and Far Right Politics in Europe, edited by Michaela Köttig, Renate Bitzan, and Andrea Petö, 29–48. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43533-6 3. ¹²² Ibid.

¹²³ Diana Mulinari and Anders Neergaard. 'Doing Racism, Performing Femininity: Women in the Sweden Democrats' in Gender and Far Right Politics in Europe, edited by Michaela Köttig, Renate Bitzan, and Andrea Petö, 13-27. (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2017). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43533-6_2.